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Minutes of the Annual and Biennial Council Meetings
Venue & Date: Commodore Hotel, Christchurch, New Zealand on 
5th December 2016
In attendance:
World Bowls-President/Chairman John Bell, Directors - John McArdle,  Karen Murphy, and Colleen Gilbert, Chief Executive/Company Secretary Gary Smith and Roger Black who had also been appointed to record the minutes of the meeting.

Member National Authority Delegates-32 delegates from the following 23 Member Nations-Australia, Canada, China, Fiji, Guernsey, Hong Kong China, Ireland (both men’s and women’s authorities), Israel, Japan, Jersey, Malaysia, Netherlands, New Zealand, Niue, Norfolk Island, Philippines, Samoa, South Africa, Spain, United States of America, and Wales (both men’s and women’s national authorities) 
The following nations were represented by proxy - Argentina (men only), Botswana, Cyprus, England, Isle of Man, Namibia, Papua New Guinea, Scotland, the latter being held by Bowls Australia.
Scrutineers- Roger Black, Assistant to Chief Executive Gary Smith, and Nick Watkins (Member of World Bowls Laws Committee)

The Chairman welcomed all the delegates and observers to the meeting with a particular welcome to World Bowls Director Karen Murphy who had retained the World Singles title the day prior to the meeting.
Apologies for Absence
Apologies had been received from England and Scotland.
One minute of silence was held in memory of those who had passed away since the previous meeting, with a particular reference to life member Gerald Turner (South Africa).

Annual Council Meeting Business
The minutes of the previous Annual Council Meeting held at the Athena Beach Hotel, Paphos, Cyprus on 6th December 2015 were proposed for adoption by Israel, seconded by Ireland and unanimously approved.

New Zealand proposed and Fiji seconded the approval of the audited accounts for the financial year ended 31 December 2015 and this was unanimously agreed.

The proposal that ERC Accountants be reappointed as Auditors was approved by Fiji, seconded by Samoa and unanimously agreed.
The formal business of the Annual Council Meeting was therefore concluded.
Biennial Council Meeting Business.
Minutes of 2014 Biennial Council Meeting
The minutes of the Biennial Council Meeting held at St Vincent Bowling Club, Glasgow, Scotland on 2nd August 2014 were proposed for adoption by Jersey, seconded by Hong Kong and the proposal was unanimously carried.

There were no matters arising.

Reports
The President’s and Regional Directors’ written reports previously circulated were proposed for adoption by South Africa seconded by Australia and unanimously carried. The President remarked that in support of these reports, he was sure that World Bowls was a stronger and more harmonious organisation over the previous two years but that much was still to be done. He highlighted (i) the need for a better image and much higher profile for our sport and (ii) the fact that the majority of our bowling nations still needed assistance to sustain and stimulate their development. The introduction and implementation of the Development Strategy had made a positive start to providing this assistance and a solid platform to work from. He thanked the larger nations and key individuals who have supported the development work, and stated that World Bowls is committed to promote further global cooperation and the continued enhancement of the wellbeing of our sport.
The Chief Executive’s written report previously circulated was proposed for adoption by South Africa, seconded by Spain and the proposal was unanimously carried. 
International Olympic Committee (IOC) Recognition
The President referred to the application that had been made by World Bowls to the IOC for recognition of the sport and if successful would be a great boost to the sport and to our Member National Authorities (MNA’s).  The CE thanked all National Authorities for their cooperation in the process of preparing for submission the very detailed application questionnaire and accompanying documents. The CE further advised that the application was submitted to the Sports Department of IOC by the 31 August 2016 deadline date. They would then assess the application to pass on to the IOC Executive Board for their consideration at their next meeting 6-8 December 2016, the result of which was eagerly anticipated.


World Bowls Laws of the Sport of Bowl
Resolution to amend the Laws of the Sport of Bowls-Crystal Mark Third 

Edition (resolution and rationale previously circulated)

Kerry Clark OBE, chairman of the Laws Committee addressed the meeting stating that since 2004, there had been two major, comprehensive reviews to the Laws. The proposal put forward for consideration was brought about by advances and changes in technology and was nothing to do with alterations or changes in the bias of a bowl. Manufacturers could now do more on the design of a bowl and the Laws Committee fully supported the proposal and on behalf of Bowls New Zealand, recommended to the Board the proposed changes be implemented. This was seconded by Israel. There were no objections. 
Following a question from the Japan delegate it was explained that the revised Law did not mean that all players in the same team had to have the same logo on their sets of bowls.
International Coaching Standards        

Bowls South Africa Notice of Motion (previously circulated)

Bowls South Africa, via a power point presentation, provided a very detailed proposal to establish an international bowls coaching programme. The content described in detail their proposals to agree standards on the primary functions of a coach; the methods by which coaches were educated, developed and certified; establishment of qualifications, knowledge and core competencies, approval of coaching manuals for National Authorities; World Bowls to affiliate to international coach organisations to support bench marking, refinement of coach education and the development of programmes.
Several National Authorities contributed to the discussion on the merits of the proposal but it was very clear from the various points that were made that coaching varied considerably from MNA to MNA and whilst Bowls New Zealand, Ireland and Bowls Australia thought that there was considerable merit in the proposals, it was not possible to provide a single template that would be suitable to all MNA’s. Fiji and Canada supported the proposal although MNA’s similar in size to Samoa and Norfolk Island added that needed to look to MNA’s like Bowls New Zealand and Bowls Australia for assistance, with Spain and the Netherlands suggesting that “smaller” MNA’s simply did not have the funds to initiate coaching programmes. England thought that in principle World Bowls should take a lead but recognised that MNA’s had to abide by their own national coaching standards and qualifications.
President John Bell advised that top quality coaches, such as Director Karen Murphy from BA, were already being sent to “smaller” countries by the likes of Bowls New Zealand and Bowls Australia and both these MNA’s agreed to pool their resources to assist when asked.
The CE thought that there were elements within the proposal that were sound but that the proper way to take the matter forward was for the Board to look at all the elements within the proposal and consider what may be permissible at world level bearing in mind differing regulations within different countries. 
Following on the detailed discussion and responses from MNA’s, Bowls South Africa formally withdrew their proposal and there was unanimous agreement that the matter be left in the hands of the board to consider the best way forward taking all the positives from all the valuable input provided during these discussions.
 World Bowls Affiliation Fees

(i) Bowls Australia/Bowls NZ Notice of Motion (previously circulated)

 & should (i) be rejected by Council:-

 (ii) 
Board proposal to increase affiliation fee to 45 pence per Registered

  Member for years 2019 & 2020 (previously circulated)

Bowls Australia spoke in favour of the motion, which it was confirmed was supported by the board of World Bowls. They indicated that there were more and more social bowlers now in Australia and that overall participation had increased by 3% whilst formal returns of membership continue to show a decline. 
For 2016/2017, a fixed fee model had already been introduced by BA for several member state associations. This realised more accurate participating numbers which in turn provided government agencies, sponsors etc. with a truer figure of participation in the sport. Within the next two years they hoped to have the whole country signed up to the fixed fee model. Bowls New Zealand supported the motion, which failed by a small number of votes in 2014. Importantly, it also highlighted that the proposal provided more financial certainty to World Bowls. 
Bowls New Zealand provided figures to the meeting which also showed a disparity in the numbers of paying bowlers and the greater number of participating bowlers.

South Africa were against the motion, their objections being based primarily on the rate of exchange existing at present in South Africa. The CE emphasised that the core affiliation fee funding of World Bowls could not be open to speculation on exchange rate fluctuations in individual Member Nations. Wales, Ireland, Samoa and Spain all contributed to the discussion and a vote was required which resulted in 107 votes in favour of the motion with 24 against.

World Championships 


 2016 World Championships, Christchurch, New Zealand

Kerry Clark OBE reported that all was going well with the championships. The host clubs were carrying out an outstanding job along with the 330 volunteers. Media coverage was excellent, live streaming over the weekend had attracted over 100000 people. The Bowls New Zealand website had also attracted 8500 views, the Bowls NZ website had 300,000 hits.
2020 World Championships update

Bowls Australia confirmed the dates as 23rd May 2020 – 7th June 2020.The Asia Pacific qualifying event would take place from 4th June – 12th June 2019. Three host clubs had been confirmed with a similar transport arrangement of shuttle buses existing as at New Zealand at present and a Board had been formed to take the event forward. The event Manager would be Mark Casey, who was also the appointed Lawn Bowls Competition Manager for the 2018 Commonwealth Games.   
    
2024 World Championships

The President of the Hong Kong Bowls Lawn Bowls Association intimated an interest in hosting the 2024 World Championships and would be submitting a formal bid to host at the appropriate time. They have all the required facilities and would prefer the games to take place in late November, early December which was usually best weather-wise.  They have the experience of hosting major competitions and will be consulting with Government agencies for support. 
In addition they would wish China to host the 2023 Asia Pacific qualifying event, which would greatly further the development of bowls in China. Secretary, Miss Wang Shu of the Chinese Multi Bowls Association based in Beijing showed a short video of the progress being made in China with the construction of a major complex of artificial surface bowling greens which would eventually be completed with hotels etc. on site. The location in China, south of the Yellow river, is some 2.5 hours flight away from Hong Kong or 6 hours by bullet train. China will welcome all visitors.
Commonwealth Games 

2018 Gold Coast, Australia

It was reported by the Bowls Australia delegate and Colleen Gilbert, World Bowls Director and Venue Manager, that all requirements were progressing satisfactorily with further important meetings due to take place over the next few weeks.
2022 Durban, South Africa

South Africa advised that a decision to host the Games had not yet been finalised and signed off from a financial perspective but that a decision would be made within the next four weeks and the outlook looked positive.
Declaration & Ratification of the Results of the election for World   

Bowls President & Regional Directors

The CE advised that the voting process had taken place in accordance with the WB constitution and that asked the Council now required to ratify the results of the election process. Accordingly, the following election results were unanimously ratified.

 
 President John Bell and the Directors as follows:-

Regional Director for Asia & Oceania-Karen Murphy (Australia)

Regional Director for Africa & the Americas-John McArdle (South Africa)

Regional Director for Europe including British Isles- Garry Collins (Guernsey)

Due to a delayed flight, Mr Collins was unable to attend the start of the meeting. When he joined the meeting he conveyed his apologies.

A vote of thanks was given to the retiring Director Andy Ewens whose retirement was brought about by the poor health of his wife. His contribution over many years as a member of the highly efficient Laws Committee was also warmly recognised by the meeting attendees.
Open Forum

The Irish Women’s B.A. delegate referred to the speed of the greens being used in New Zealand – sometimes reaching 19 seconds - and that, combined with strong winds on occasions, had the potential to move  jacks and that the use of heavyweight jacks would assist in resolving any potential problems.
The Board would consider the matter for future events.

Bowls Australia, supported by Bowls New Zealand, advised that they had put to World Bowls a submission on the entry conditions for the World Champion of Champions. Their National Championships allow international representatives of other nations to participate and that a situation had nearly occurred in Australia this year and in fact had occurred in NZ could arise whereby such individuals could become their National Champion but be excluded from participation in the World Champion of Champions in accordance with the World Bowls eligibility regulations for international events. This could even occur when Australia (or NZ) hosted the event. The current conditions of play for the World Singles Champion of Champions do not currently allow the runner up to participate in such cases.
Bowls Australia’s view supported by Bowls NZ was that the conditions of play should be worded so that the next best Australian player would be allowed to play in these circumstances.

They asked that the Board consider amending the conditions of play.
Jersey thanked the Board for changing the qualification conditions for the World Championships from a team event to qualification by discipline only and the CE reminded the members that late withdrawals was a major headache and that confirmation of entry did meant exactly that.  The CE who is also the appointed Tournament Director for World Bowls events again highlighted how late withdrawals cause unacceptable issues for all stakeholders of international events including requirements to amend already published draws.
It was confirmed that the Board would be considering tightening up on Conditions of Entry for future qualifying events for the World Championships to ensure those confirming entry in the qualifying event were not only committed to participating in that event but also to participating in the World Championships should they qualify in any discipline(s). 
It is totally unacceptable that MNAs withdraw from disciplines in the World Championships for which they have qualified.

In response to a question from Canada, the CE explained the method of draw for each discipline of the World Bowls Championships, which it was confirmed had been widely publicised.
The Irish Women’s B.A. delegate questioned the timing of the Atlantic Championships, which had been confirmed as being scheduled to be held utilising a number of club venues in Cardiff, Wales in 2019 in May 2019. It was suggested by the delegate that at such at time, early in the UK outdoor season, there was doubt that the greens would be ready for play at an acceptable level. The CE confirmed that the acceptable requirement for the range of speed of the greens is between 12 and 18 seconds and now that the chosen venues had over two years notice the authorities in Wales were well aware of the standards of greens expected for the 2019 Atlantic Championships.
The CE also emphasised that all MNA’s now had over two years to organise their domestic events diaries to avoid clashes with the 2019 Atlantic Championships for their selected representatives.

Wales were warmly applauded for bidding to host the 2019 Atlantic Championships.
The Netherlands delegate asked about coaching resources and assistance and was reminded that there was a clearly publicised development assistance application process within the World Bowls development strategy. In the case of Netherlands this would be overseen by the recently appointed Director for Europe.
The Fiji delegate wished to record thanks to World Bowls for the arrangements made during the year for the provision of coaching assistance and she also outlined the considerable ongoing benefits that had resulted.

Samoa also wished to thank the Board for the assistance provided in the running of the Youth Commonwealth Games. 
Guernsey asked that the arrangements for practise/team manager meetings be looked at in future events to prevent any conflict. Bowls Australia will be consulted in this context relating to the next Championships.
President’s Closing Address

The President thanked all for their attendance and their valued contributions and that World Bowls would do their best to be an effective, enlightened and responsible governing body for all.
Roger Black

For Gary Smith

9th December 2016
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